
P h o n e d i r e c t o r y

Emergency  911 
9 7 8 - 5 4 4 -

Selectboard  6315 

Treasurer/Collector  3845 

Highway   6349 

Library  7866 

Fire Station  3314 

Animal Control  3402 

Animal Contr.Pager217-2681 

Clerk/Assessors  8304 

Bd of Health  6315 

Community School  6310 

Fire Dept Business  2277 

Police Dept Business     2244 

Building Inspector  2236 

FAX all depts.  6499 

Burn Permits   413-625-8200 

Warwick Broadband Trouble 

 413-676-9544 

A D M I N I S T R A T I V E D E T A I L S

All articles, ads and correspondence may be emailed to warwicknewsletter01378@gmail.com  (or call Andrea Woods at 

544-6844 eves.)  or left at the Library book/drop-box or the envelope just outside the kitchen on the first floor of the 

Metcalf Chapel by the 20th of the month before the article will run.  Please note the  we are no longer accepting FULL 

PAGE inserts at all for commercial ads, and are asking every organization in Town to keep their event flyers to 1/2 page 

or less.  If a full page event for news flyer is desired, the organization may print the flyer themselves for insertion (call 

Nancy Hickler at the Library for the number of copies required—544-7866) or call Andrea Woods, editor, if the information 

cannot be fit to 1/2 page and a waiver is desired. ADVERTISING NOTE:  All Advertisements should  be sent to Beth Gilgun 

at bethgilgun@gmail.com. You may also call her to make arrangements to drop off a hard copy business card.  Her 

number is 544-3464. Business card size ads are $7/month or $70/year.  All material may be edited for length, ink 

intensiveness, or content and may not be anonymous.  Some logs and minutes provided may only be available on the 

Warwick Website at www.warwickma.org due to space limitations.   ELECTRONIC SUBSCRIBERS WILL  GET FULL 

SELECTBOARD MINUTES.  ANOTHER REASON TO SUBSCRIBE ELECTRONICALLY AND HELP US SAVE MONEY!! 

Warwick Community Newsletter 

JULY, 2017 

Warwick, Massachusetts 

THANK YOU TO THESE DONORS AND ADVERTISERS! 

Rachel and Roger Bergquist      Parker Edson  Van Johnson 

Warwick Rec Committee 

TOTAL:  70.00 

The newsletter is an entirely volunteer organization dependent on donations.  To donate, 

please make your check out to WCN and mail it to 32 Athol Road, Warwick, MA  01378.  

IF YOU HAVE A GRADUATE FROM HIGH 
SCHOOL OR COLLEGE THAT YOU 
WOULD LIKE US TO CONGRATULATE, 
PLEASE SEND INFO TO THE EDITOR FOR 
THE NEXT NEWSLETTER.  Send email to 

warwicknewsletter01378@gmail.com OR drop off your info in the News-
letter envelope at Metcalf Chapel or leave it at the Library no later than 
July 20.  Proud grandparents are welcome to offer information as well. 

WARWICKIANS ON-LINE - How to subscribe 

If you can send and receive e-mail, you can sign up for WarwickList, our town's on-line discussion group, founded by Ed 

Hawes during Old Home Days in 1996. Anything that would interest people who live here is appropriate. To join us, write 

to warwicklist-request@freelists.org with the subject Subscribe.  In the message body give your full name, street address, 

phone number, and, if you're not a resident, a sentence or two saying why you want to join. You'll get a message saying 

your request has been forwarded for approval. Miryam Williamson, the listowner, will approve it, and you'll start receiving 

list mail. Also, you will automatically get the Community Newsletter by e-mail. 
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R E C R E A T I O N

C O M M I T T E E  

Recreation committee is planning a series of hikes to favorite lo-

cal  sites- there will be one per month. Our first hike will be to the 

Indian caves Saturday July 8th, we will meet at the library parking lot 

at 11:00am and car pool to the trail head. This is an easy short 

hike, which will be led by Rob Kirley and Leanne Limoges. We sug-

gest bringing water and a lunch. 

We will continue our weekly Monday Mount Grace hikes, meeting 

Leanne Limoges at Ohlson field for 9am. It's an excellent opportuni-

ty to exercise and enjoy our beautiful backyard, we hope to see you 

there!  

Classes Sponsored by Warwick Recreation Committee 

newcomers are always welcome , all instructors have modifications 

to fit your level     the hardest part is getting there !  

Most classes are held at our beautiful school gymnasium.. we en-

courage you to take these classes and use this space . It is yours to 

enjoy . 

Bring towel/mat , water and indoor shoes . 

NEW:  Beginner Tai Chi Classes Saturdays at 9am at Town Hall led 

by Mari Rovang and Sue O’Reilly-McRae.  Details at the first class on 

July 8. 

STRONG  Tuesday's 6-7 pm   $5 

Be ready to sweat and see results this is a powerful new program 

that is great for men, women and teens.  Not dance, but music led 

interval training that will challenge you to be healthier and stronger. 

This class is becoming very popular, come see what the buzz is all 

about !  Taught by Christine Rouleau  

YOGA   Starting Thursdays  in July ... 9 am town hall     $5 

 Please bring a mat 

Two ZUMBA classes ; $5 

This is a dance fitness class performed to energetic music . 

No experience or skills required, just a willingness to have fun 

Thursday's  6-7 pm  taught by Susan Krieger.  

Sunday 8-9 am  taught by Christine Rouleau  

See you there ! questions or feedback to leannelimoges@gmail.com or 
call (978)  544-5553 
**Christine will be away for first week in July  Susan will fill in 
July 4th class will be cardio and weights  

L i b r a r y

Looking for things to do this summer?  
Don’t forget the Library program Toe 
Jam Puppet Band on Thursday, June 29 
1:30 PM at the Town Hall.  You may get 
this newsletter before it’s too late. 
There are many passes, most of them 
free, for attractions and museums.  There 
are 2 State Parks passes for free parking, 
Eric Carle Museum, Magic Wings ( 3 
free admissions twice a year for resi-
dents), Historic Deerfield, Mass MoCa, 
Trustees of Reservations (most free), 
Clark Museum (one free pass) and Tower 
Hill Botanic Gardens half price admis-
sion. 
Summer reading will begin July 6 and 
run through August 9.  Stop by to sign 
up.  The theme is Build a Better World. 
New books:  Camino Island by Grisham, 
Do Not Be Alarmed by Meloy, Little 
French Bistro by George, People We 
Hate at the Wedding by Ginder, Same 
Beach Next Year by Frank,  Secrets of 
Summer by Thayer, Shadow Man by 
Drew, Shark Club by Taylor, Since We 
Fell by Lehane, Sunshine Sisters by 
Green. 
New DVDs: The Shack, A Dog’s Pur-
pose. 
New items that may be circulated:  Tele-
scope, GoPro camera ( must be adults for 
these items and learn how they work)  
We also have a donation of an OBD2 
code reader that can be plugged into 
1996 and newer vehicles to read the 
codes from the computer in your vehicle. 
Please do not put anything in or on the 
bookdrop that I have not okayed with me 
or anything other than checked out mate-
rials.  If you have a donation, check with 
me first – most people are looking to 
read new books. 

Library will be closed Saturdays until after 
Labor Day. 

-Nancy Hickler, Director 
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Warwick Council on Aging   
Foot Clinic Schedule for 2017 
Metcalf Chapel – 8:00-8:30 AM  Note: 
These dates are THURSDAYS   
July 20  Oct 19 
Aug 17 Nov16 
Sept 21 

The Guild has rescheduled the garden tour that was rained-out in June.  We will meet on Tuesday, 

July 11 at 1:00 pm at the town hall for carpooling to several area gardens  There will be a short 

business meeting following the program. Come join us!   

- Martha Morse 

T O W N C L E R K

Town Clerk Office will be open on Saturday, July 8th 

from 1 p.m. to 3 p.m. 

Please remember that as of July 1st there will be a 

$10.00 late fee assessed to each dog license. 

Office hours: Tuesdays 12 p.m. - 2:30 p.m.  and Thurs-

days 6 p.m. - 7:30 p.m.-Rosa Fratangelo

W O M E N ’ S G U I L D

G r e e n C o r n e r f r o m B u i l d i n g s a n d

E n e r g y C o m m i t t e e

SAVING ENERGY, SAVING MONEY –INCREASING COMFORT 

Since the Buildings and Energy Committee was established in 2008, we have been able to reduce 
the energy used (oil and electricity) in our Town buildings by about 32%.  Heating oil alone, this past win-
ter, was reduced 51% compared to 2008. This has been done through a combination of low tech, low cost 
steps like programmable thermostats and high tech, higher cost investments like air-to-air heat exchangers 
(“mini-splits). Many of the buildings have had air sealing and insulation upgrades. This has resulted in 
money saved, but even more important is that many of these work and gathering places have become more 
comfortable.  

When the committee was formed, one of the core mandates was to inform and encourage town resi-
dents to take similar steps in maintaining and upgrading their own homes. It is our hope that by making 
these improvements to town buildings and talking about them, we will be fulfilling this mandate. Some of 
the improvements, the more costly ones, were done through the Green Communities Grant Funds and we 
hope to be able to access more GC money to make similar energy and comfort improvements within the 
Warwick Community School. These funds are not available to the individual homeowner, but many rebates 
and government subsidies are available and can make a substantial difference in your home energy costs 
and improved comfort. 

We are always looking for your input and your questions, so please don’t hesitate to contact any of 
us, and come join us! 

Warwick Building and Energy Committee 
Janice Kurkoski, chair 

Jack Cadwell, Dan Dibble, Mary Humphries & Steve Kurkoski 
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O L D H O M E D A Y S :

Thank you to our Advertiser! 

Well everyone it is that time again to get organized 

for OLD HOME DAYS. 

Is your group or organization planning anything for 

Old Home Days?  Please call me and let me know 

so I can include it in our flyer next month. 

Still looking for entrees to the parade— 

please let me know if you want to enter. So far new 

entrees are a 1934 Ford and 1952 Army Truck. 

I know we are having the boat race again, Fireman's 

Muster as well as their wonderful hot dogs, ham-

burgers and fries. Who else is returning to join the 

festivities or adding something new? Remember 

free tag sale space is available. 

This year the dates are Aug 26th and 27th Please 

contact me at 978-544-0014 if you are planning 

something please leave a message.    

Thank You Colleen Paul 

The Gathering Place menu is available each 

week on the L, Warwick Web 

and TCC Facebook page. Gatherings are 

held Fridays in the Town Hall Dinning Room, 

from 10:00 AM to 1:30 PM. Coffee for 

$1.00 ready at 10:00 AM, Cup of Soup for 

$3.50, ½ Sandwich for $2.00. Have both 

(Cup and a half) for $4.50 starting at 11:30 

AM. Desserts anytime. With the warmer 

weather I will be offering quiche and salads 

as well.  Need lunch to go, bring a container 

for soup and we'll pack lunch for you. Every-

one is welcome.  There will be no Gatherings 

during the month of August, we will take 

vacation, returning to Town Hall, Friday, 01 

September. 

Tracy Gaudet, Outreach Coordinator for Or-

ange COA and Shine Counselor, (Serving 

Health Insurance Needs for Everyone), is 

attempting to be more available to Warwick 

Residents. Tracy will be at the Gathering on 

Friday, 14 and 28 July.  Stop by and put her 

to work for you. Tracy can assist individuals 

with public benefits, fuel assistance, food 

stamps, Mass Health, etc. You may contact 

her at 978-544-

3481 or tgaudet@townoforange.org, she will 

be bring application forms for various pro-

grams.  Got questions, need assistance, 

stop in between 11:00 AM and 1:00 PM. 

I have local honey, pure and natural 

from Hagerman's Apiary: 8 ounce bottle 

$3.00; 16 ounce bottle $6.00.  I have some 

wonderful recipes using honey which I am 

glad to share. 

-Diana Tandy 

T h e  

G a t h e r i n g

P l a c e  

www.warwickma.org is the Town’s website.  Along with things like Permit Applications, Police Logs, 

Meeting Agendas, Town Hall Office Hours, you can find this newsletter and lots of other very useful in-

formation!  If you would like post something to the webpage, contact Ed Lemon, Webmaster at  ele-
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Moore’s Pond Beach Committee 
 CORREGATA  NEWS! 

Want to make a cardboard boat for our August 27th corregata, but 
need ideas & cardboard? 

Challenge your neighbors & friends to a race! 

2016 Kids winners: Nick & Abby Halloran in the Patriot boat. 
 2nd Place: Sierra York in Flipper. 

2016 Adult winners: Carina Halloran & Diane Ellis in Patriot. 
 2nd Place: Scott Winakor in Flipper and 
 3rd Place: Al Klaus.  

Sinker Award: Amelia Klaus  Fan Favorite Award: Flipper. 

Come to the Moore’s Pond Public Beach on Tuesday, August 15, 5:00PM.   The beach com-
mittee will have cardboard available, along with a few ideas to stimulate your imagination.   Rules 
& forms are now on the town website. 

There will be two races:  Youth and Adult with 1st, 2nd and 3rd Place Prizes for each race, as well 
as a Sinker Award and a Fan Favorite Award. 

Other Moore’s Pond News: Ethan Fisher caught an 18-inch trout.   And a loon visited the pond for a couple of 
days recently.  That’s it for Moore News this month.   

ACCLAIMED CELLIST COMES TO TOWN HALL 

Cellist Tony Rymer will be playing from the classical repertoire on Sunday, July 2nd at 7 p.m in Warwick’s Town Hall, with 
reception to follow.  
Rymer, son of resident Cheri Robartes, is a Sphinx Competition winner and most recently placed third at the Ionescu Interna-
tional Music Competitions in Bucharest, Romania. He has soloed with many symphonies in the United States and abroad, 
and is currently residing in Berlin, Germany. He has performed with classical greats including Itzhak Perlman, Midori, and 
James Galway.  
Rymer will be joined by his sister, Marta Rymer, a musician, actor and dancer, currently performing in “The Wild Women of 
Planet Wongo” off-Broadway in New York City. Also appearing on piano will be Cheri Robartes. A piano teacher with stu-
dios in Warwick and Boston, Robartes has taught many hundreds of students in the last 35 years.  

This performance is funded by the Warwick Cultural Council through a Massachusetts Cultural Council grant. 
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Over Easy Café 

4 Johnson Road (Rt. 140) 

Sterling, MA  01564 

978-422-6686 

Open every day from 7AM to 2PM 

For years I have taken what I call a shortcut from Rt. 2 to I-190 when heading towards Worcester and have passed this 

restaurant.  Anytime between the hours of 7AM and 2PM, the place is always crowded.  But I kept forgetting about it 

when looking for a place to go.  Well, I finally remembered it.   

Wow, what a find.  Went there for breakfast on my way to Connecticut just recently and it certainly will not be my last 

time.  I had the “French Toast and Egg Platter” which included 2 slices of French Toast, eggs anyway you want them, ba-

con or sausage, home fries and the waitress said “what kind of toast”, and I said “French Toast”,  and she laughed and 

said  “yes, but you get regular toast too”.  I had 2 platters of food in front of me!  My companion ordered the “Pancakes 

and Egg Platter” and he had more food.  2 dinner plate sized pancakes, eggs, sausage, home fries, and he asked for a 

blueberry muffin.  All this for $9.99 and it was delicious.   

They make their own pastries and all looked tempting.  The service was great and they kept your coffee cup filled.  I will 

definitely keep this place on my list of favorites.  I can only imagine what lunch is like, I’ll try that next. 

Don’t forget FREE FUN FRIDAY’S.  Last month I had listed Friday’s into July, so this month I’m listing the rest of July and 

into August.   

July 21  July 28 

Museum of Fine Arts, Boston JFK Presidential Library and Museum 

Tanglewood Commonwealth Museum 

Boston Athenaeum Arnold Arboretum 

The Museum of the NCAAA The Eric Carle Museum 

Fruitlands Museum, The Trustees  Berkshire Theatre Group 

Spellman Museum of Stamps  & Postal Hist Historic Deerfield 

Lynn Museum Cape Cod Museum of Art 

Hancock Shaker Village  Wenham Museum 

Sandwich Glass Museum  Tower Hill Botanic Garden 

August 4 August 11 

Commonwealth Shakespeare Company Franklin Park Zoo 

Old State House  Fuller Craft Museum 

The Greenway Carousel  Cape Cod Maritime Museum 

Fort Devens Museum Worcester Historical Museum 

Children’s Museum of Holyoke Griffin Museum of Photography 

International Volleyball Hall of Fame Fitchburg Art Museum 

The Old Manse, The Trustees Jacob’s Pillow Dance 

JFK Hyannis Museum Smith College Museum of Art 

Naumkaeg, The Trustees 

. 

 - Gloria Varno 

R e v i e w
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SELECTBOARD MINUTES (ABRIDGED FOR PRINTED NEWSLETTER)  May 22, 2017 

Electronic subscribers of the newsletter will receive full Minutes. 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne   Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa 

Fratangelo, Finance Committee member Steve Ruggiero, Jared Robinson (Athol Daily News) 

Erviti MOVED to nominate Lawrence Pruyne for Selectboard Chair. Magi SECONDED.  Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Pruyne MOVED to nominate Jim Erviti as Vice Chair. Magi SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0  

Pruyne MOVED to nominate Dawn Magi Clerk of the Selectboard. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0 Erviti MOVED to approve 

the minutes of May 8, 2017 as corrected. Magi SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Magi MOVED to hire Timothy Gray and Matthew Woollven at $16.00 per hour and Noah Horton at $11.00 per hour for Warwick Broad-

band projects. Contingent upon satisfactory reference checks. Erviti SECONDED.  Motion CARRIED 3-0-0  

Magi MOVED to schedule the Broadband Pole Hearing on Monday, June 5, 2017 at 7 p.m. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0 

Magi MOVED to re-ratify the Recycled Products Purchasing Policy. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0  

At 6:57 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0  

Page 7



JULY   2017 

Dear Friends, 

Words matter. Words used by “authority figures” matter a lot. Words can unite or divide, heal or 
wound, reassure or foment fear, bring clarity and understanding or confusion and obfuscation. As I write this letter, 
three of us have just spent the better part of two days at a gathering, in Hartford, CT, of nearly a thousand UCC mem-
bers from RI, MA and CT. This was the first time all three state Conferences held a joint Annual Meeting. The core 
issue that brought us all together was to discuss and discern the possibility of forming a union of some sort. What that 
unified structure would look like would be developed in the coming year if each Conference, in separate meetings, 
voted to pursue unification.  

It isn’t hard to imagine that, in a gathering of preachers and church members, a lot of words were spoken. The 
leadership of the three Conferences, officers, board members and staff, have been engaged in this discussion since 
2009 and they talked a lot about the advantages and opportunities involved in joining together to share staff, resources 
and officers; of having a “larger public presence” in southern New England and beyond. Questions and reservations 
were expressed by many in the joint sessions about not wanting to lose the connections and autonomy of the local con-
gregations and Associations, which, in UCC/Congregational polity, is where the Holy Spirit is expected to be most 
active. The idea of a larger bureaucracy with more central power was not something the delegates were friendly to. 
This could have been a heated and rancorous debate, as we have seen in the political arena, but here, words were care-
fully chosen to gain clarity and understanding. The care and clarity were paid off with a very positive vote in all three 
meetings. 

In a time of such vitriolic public speech and overt fearmongering, it was a pleasant intermission. The words 
“”diversity” and “different” were used to express strengths and reasons for hope and unity. Expressions of “oneness” 
and “unity” were invitations to share diverse opinions and visions rather than being presented as demands for loyalty 
and uniformity.  The word “one” was frequently used; one planet, one humanity, one life-giving Spirit giving rise to 
many expressions of faith, one faith open to learning from and being enriched through contact and discussion with 
other faith expressions. 

What would our nation, our world, look like if, instead of division along lines of  party or nation, our leaders 
shared information and exchanged ideas on how to care for the poor, the sick, the displaced, the lost and lonely? What 
if the word “one” were used to include rather than exclude? What if we learned that our worth as a human is not de-
pendent on degrading another?  

Jesus said, “What you do for the least of these, you do for me”. Mohammed was a renowned peace maker 
among the warring tribes of his people. The Buddha gave up comfort and privilege for unity with all of life. Abraham 
welcomed three strangers in the desert and received a blessing. All the major religions are founded on the core belief 
in a Spirit, a force, a power that is at work in the care and compassion among people.   

We have seen the fruits of hateful, fearmongering words in the acts of violence that are spreading terror 
throughout the world. Isn’t it time to say “no” to degrading, dehumanizing, dispiriting speech? The Southern Baptist 
Convention just did. Pope Francis has. The UCC has. Can’t we understand that simple answers to complex problems 
are not working? Can’t we see that hate and violence only breeds more hate and violence? Martin Luther King Jr. said, 
“Darkness cannot drive out darkness, only light can do that. Hate cannot drive out hate, only love can do that.” 

Nelson Mandela claimed that “Hope is believing, in spite of the evidence, then watching the evidence 
change”. 

In hopeful faith,   Dan 

TRINITARIAN CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH 

of WARWICK  
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UP COMING EVENTS 

ICE CREAM SOCIAL  SUNDAY, JULY 9  2 – 4 PM 

This is a wonderful summer tradition with people gathering on the Town Hall lawn to eat Ice Cream Sun-
daes, made the way you want, with Snow’s ice cream and loads of toppings, listen to music and chat with friends. 
Bring a chair to sit on and plan on spending a lazy summer afternoon. 

13th Annual Fill the BELLY-BUS Food Drive will be collecting food and personal care items during 
July and gathering them on Aug 4. The Chapel is a drop-off site for this event. Bring non-perishable food items or 
personal care items to the Chapel any time night or day until Aug 3. On the 4th, we will take all the collected items 
to Greenfield. This event is planned by the Franklin County Hunger Task Force in conjunction with Community 
Action. 

VACATION BIBLE DAYS TUESDAY – FRIDAY AUG  1 – 4  9 – 11:30 AM 

There will be a few new things for the VBD kids this year; 
We will begin on Tuesday instead of Monday and run through Friday 
We will meet at the Chapel each morning, but we will be going places instead of always staying at the 

Chapel.  
Our theme this year will be “HEALTHY MINDS, BODIES AND SPIRITS” and in keeping with the theme, we will 
be doing a lot of hiking and exercising. This is a free activity open to kids entering K – 6th grade. 

ON-GOING ACTIVITIES AT THE METCALF CHAPEL 

FOOD PANTRY DONATIONS  Nonperishable food, personal hygiene items and household cleaning 
supplies are collected in the front hall of the Chapel. The personal & household cleaning items are especially need-
ed as they cannot be purchased with “food stamps”.  

MEDICAL SUPPLY LIBRARY  We have crutches, wheelchairs, walkers and many other medical sup-
plies for free loan at the Chapel. Check us out before buying new. 
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DATE: TIME: LOCATION: TYPE OF CALL
5/1/2017

0804 Winchester Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
0837 Hasting Hts Road Follow up investigation.
1323 Winchester Road Suspicious vehicle - investigated.
1331 Winchester Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1416 Orange Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1429 Wendell Road Paperwork service.
1603 Rum Brook Road Investigation initiated.
1644 Richmond Road Investigation.

5/2/2017

0607 Orange Road Abandoned 911 call. Determined to be line issue.

2014 Orange Road Abandoned 911 call. Determined to be line issue.

5/3/2017

1409 Pine Street Medical call, possibly intentional overdose. Party 
transported.

5/4/2017

1109 Old Winchester Road Welfare check.
1207 Robbins Road Follow up investigation.

5/7/2017

1506 Rum Brook Road Follow up investigation.
5/8/2017

0829 Hastings Hts Road Report of tree down, no wires involved.
1006 Old Winchester Road Medical call.

5/10/2017

0714 Pine Street Welfare check.
0907 Hastings Hts Road Disturbance, Officer wanted.
1428 Hastings Hts Road Officer wanted, unwanted person.
1611 Hastings Hts Road Assist other agency.

5/11/2017

2018 Old Winchester Road Medical call.
5/12/2017

0849 Wendell Road Resident inquiring about options regarding 
abandoned MV on his property. Services 

rendered.
1422 Old Winchester Road Officer out investigating open door. Owner on 

scene.
5/13/2017

0922 Wendell Road Disturbance, Officer wanted.
1006 Old Winchester Road Suspicious vehicle - investigated.
1126 Wendell Road Disturbance, Officer wanted.
1353 Orange Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1502 Orange Road Officer wanted.

5/15/2017

0812 Orange Road MV complaint.
1055 Warwick Orange PD requesting we contact known party 

regarding a hit and run at the Orange Courthouse 
parking lot. Negative contact.

WARWICK POLICE DEPARTMENT

Daily Activity Log 
May 2017
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1143 Flower Hill Road Contact made with known party. Orange PD to 
scene.

1409 Athol Road Investigation.
1411 Richmond Road Tree down on wires. Road blocked.
2013 Winchester Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.

5/16/2017

0019 Pine Street Medical call.
1700 Shaw Road Abandoned 911 call. Found to be child playing 

with phone.
5/17/2017

1054 Pine Street Medical call.
1708 Hastings Hts Road Follow up investigation.

5/18/2017

1105 Orange Road Cruiser almost hit head on by vehicle traveling 
opposite  direction. Criminal summons for 

negligent operation and marked lanes violation 
issued.

1148 Orange Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1203 Orange Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1242 Clubhouse Pond Suspicious activity investigated.
1340 Hastings Hts Road Follow up investigation.

5/19/2017

1635 Wendell Road Assist resident.
5/20/2017

0623 Laurel Lake Motor vehicle crash, originally reported to be in 
Warwick but discovered to be in Erving. 

Investigated by us at request of Erving PD. 
Vehicle towed, warning for improper speed issued 

to operator.
1208 Old Winchester Road Officer out with vehicle in ditch. Operator had 

pulled too far to the right to park and sank in mud. 
Services rendered.

1802 Orange Road Medical call.
5/21/2017

1041 Orange Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1102 Winchester Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1201 Winchester Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1235 Orange Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
1459 Orange Road Report of utility pole on fire. Road closed until 

repaired effected by power company.
5/22/2017

1547 Wendell Road Disturbance, Officer wanted.
5/23/2017

1320 Leland Hill Road While on paving detail, Officer stopped vehicle for 
driving around cones across roadway and past a 
"Road Closed" sign. Operator cited for failing to 
obey DPW signs and having open container of 

marijuana in a motor vehicle.

1640 Orange Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
5/24/2017

1416 Warwick Follow up investigation.
5/26/2017

1346 Bass Road Report of lines down.
1451 Orange Road Assist resident.

5/27/2017

1249 Northfield Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.
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1300 Warwick Memorial Day observance.
1349 Orange Road Caller reporting sick raccoon. Officer to handle 

after parade duties.
1419 Hotel Road MVS - Citation/warning issued.

5/31/2017

2019 Wendell Road Report of lines down.
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JULY, 2017

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat

1 
Transfer 
Station  8-3 

Library Open 
10am to 12:30 
pm 

Yoga 9-
10:15am 

2 

Worship 
Service 
9:30AM 

TONY RYMER 
CONCERT 7pm 

Zumba 8-9am 

3 

 Library Open 
10-4 

4 
INDEPEN- 
DENCE DAY 

LIBRARY 
CLOSED 

5 

Yoga 5-6pm 

6 

Library Open 
 5-8pm 

 YOGA 9AM 

Zumba 6-7pm 

7 

The Gathering 
Place 10am 
Town Hall 

8 
Transfer 
Station  8-3 

Yoga 9-
10:15am at 
WCS 

Tai Chi 9am 
Town Hall 

9 

Worship 
Service 
9:30AM 

Zumba 8-9am 

ICE CREAM 
SOCIAL  2-
4PM 

10 

Library Open 
10-4 

11 

Sr. Mealsite 
11:45 

Library Open 
1-8pm 

GUILD 1PM 

Strong 6-7pm 

12 

Yoga 5-6pm 

13 

Foot Clinic 
8am 

Library Open 
 5-8pm 

YOGA 9AM 

Zumba 6-7pm 

14 

The Gathering 
Place 10am 
Town Hall 

15 
Tran Sta  8-3 

Yoga 9-
10:15am 

Tai Chi 9am 
Town Hall 

FIRE DEPT-
BARBEQUE 
1PM 

16 
Worship 
Service 
9:30AM 

 Zumba 8-9am 

FATHER’S 
DAY 

17 

Library Open 
10-4 

18 

Sr. Mealsite 
11:45 
 Library Open 
1-8pm 

Strong 6-7pm 

19 

 Yoga 5-6pm 

20 

 Library Open 
 5-8pm 

YOGA 9AM 

Zumba 6-7pm 

21 

The Gathering 
Place 10am 
Town Hall 

22 
Transfer 
Station  8-3 
Yoga 9-
10:15am 

Tai Chi 9am 
Town Hall 

23 
Worship 
Service 
9:30AM 

Zumba 8-9am 
30 
Worship 
Service 
9:30AM 

Zumba 8-9am 

24 

Library Open 
10-4 

___________ 
31 
Library Open 

10-4 

25 

Sr. Mealsite 
11:45 

Library Open 
1-8pm 

Strong 6-7pm 

26 

Yoga 5-6pm 

27 

Library Open 
 5-8pm 

YOGA 9AM 

Zumba 6-7pm 

28 

The Gathering 
Place 10am 
Town Hall 

29 

Transfer 
Station  8-3 

Yoga 9-
10:15am 

Tai Chi 9am 
Town Hall 
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Thursday Night Pizza at the 

Copper Angel 
5 to 8 PM 

Place your order at 978-544-1932 
Breads available too! 
copperangelpizza.com 

PIANO 
4 yrs old and up, play jazz, classical, pop 

Here in Warwick! 

Call Cheri @ 978.544.3101 

crobartes@gmail.com 

15, 20, and 30-yard ROLL-OFFS available 

for household and Demolition cleanouts 

Mallet Rubbish & Recycling 

978-249-9662 

WWW.MALLETRUBBISH.COM 

Jones & Erviti 
Financial Maintenance & Management 

Income Tax Preparation 
Kelly M. Jones     James L. Erviti 

844 Orange Road 
 jlerviti@gmail.com       

978-544-6858       

DON KEITH  
Build the new - Repair the old  
cs 096226                 hicl 69465  

Warwick, MA              1-978-413-1536  
Overhead Doors, Decks, Doors, Windows,  

Finish Work  
KEITH HOME AND FARM IMPROVEMENTS 

Loader, Brush Hog, Backhoe  

Brent Walker 
*Exterior Painting   *Staining

*Pressure Washing
978-544-2925 
Warwick , MA 

AJ’S AUTO SALES 
QUALITY USED CARS 

1-978-633-4523 
419 EAST MAIN STREET 

ORANGE, MA 01364 

24 Hour Towing & Recovery 
FLATBED, WRECKER SERVICE, AND WINCH RECOVERY 

 Teaching for Literacy  
Louise P. Doud, MSEd, Ed.S. 
-new student openings- 

  ٠prescriptive tutoring any age     ٠test preparation 
         ٠reading assessments       ٠teacher training 

Dyslexia Therapist/IDA, Fellow / AOGPE
978-544-2181    lpdoud@gmail.com   Warwick, MA 

THANK YOU TO THIS MONTH'S ADVERTISERS
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WARWICK COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER PRSRT STD 
32 Athol Road US POSTAGE PAID 
Warwick,  MA  01378 ATHOL MA  01331 

PERMIT #202 

CHANGE SERVICE REQUESTED 

Don’t Miss these JULY events in Warwick! 

THE GATHERING PLACE - FRIDAYS - 10am - Town Hall 
TONY RYMER—June 2 

ICE CREAM SOCIAL—June 9 
WOMENS GUILD -  July 11 

Check the Calendar for lots of Rec Committee Events! 
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        Town of Warwick 
  Selectboard 

  May 22, 2017 
 Minutes 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne  
Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Finance 
Committee member Steve Ruggiero, Jared Robinson (Athol Daily News) 

I.  Call to Order 

Chair Magi called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the Town Hall. 

Magi declared the first order of business to be the reorganization of the Board, which is done          
annually at the first meeting after the Town Election. She began by asking for nomination for   
Selectboard Chair. Pruyne asked the other Board members what they wanted and if they thought a   
change so someone else could become comfortable as Board Chair. Erviti said he thought change is  
good and Magi said she did not see herself on the Board past her current term. Pruyne agreed to be 
nominated as Chair. 

Pruyne took over the meeting as Chair. 

II. Minutes

Magi noted that there was an error in the third line up from the bottom of the first page: there 
needed to be a space between the words “truck” and “so”. 

Erviti MOVED to approve the minutes of May 8, 2017 as corrected. Magi SECONDED. 
Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Erviti MOVED to nominate Lawrence Pruyne for Selectboard Chair. Magi SECONDED. 
Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Pruyne MOVED to nominate Jim Erviti as Vice Chair. Magi SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 
3-0-0. 

Pruyne MOVED to nominate Dawn Magi Clerk of the Selectboard. Erviti SECONDED. 
Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

NEWSLETTER EXTRA - FULL SELECTBOARD MINUTES



III.Presentations and Discussions 

1. Capital Planning Committee Formation—Young said that he had been contacted by resident                                                                                                                       
John Gagliani who said he would be interested in serving on the Capital Planning Committee. 
Erviti said that the Finance Committee should be set with enough members and meet prior to 
the formation of a Capital Planning Committee. Young noted that Gagliani had expressly 
stated he was not interested in being on the Finance Committee, but rather solely capital 
planning. There was a consensus of the Board that Young can continue to speak with Mr. 
Gagliani about capital planning. 

 Finance Committee member Steve Ruggiero favored capital planning being part of the Finance 
Committee responsibility. Magi noted that the Highway, Police and Fire were the main 
departments; Young added the school and town buildings. Ruggiero said an audit of their 
equipment and a capital plan for the next five years should be asked for and that it should be 
expected as part of the department head’s job. Young said that he will continue to recruit 
potential members for the Finance Committee for the Moderator’s consideration and 
appointment. 

2.  Highway Department Report —Young said that Highway Superintendent Larry Delaney had 
a prior commitment at 5 p.m. and would be unable to attend tonight’s meeting. He said that the 
one mile of Northfield Road was scheduled for re-grind and cold-in-place pavement recycling 
on May 23rd and advised everyone to avoid travel on Northfield Road for that day. 

 Young said that it appears that $500,000.00 will not be sufficient to complete the Gale Road 
bridge project. He explained that environmental permitting would be quite costly. He said that 
Delaney will come to the Board’s next meeting to discuss the matter further. Young noted that 
work cannot commence on the Gale Road bridge until sufficient funds have been acquired so 
there is no hope that work will begin this construction season. 

 
3.  Broadband New Part-Time Hires —Young said that he wished to hire all three applicants 

who responded to an ad in the Athol Daily News. Erviti said that it is appropriate to list 
references and important to have these references checked before hiring. Young said that he 
checks by having them work for him, and that all three performed well. He said that he needed 
them hired to move projects along. Pruyne said that he could personally vouch for Matthew 
Woollven.  

 
 
4.   Set Date for Broadband Pole Hearing —Young requested that the pole hearing for Warwick 

Broadband be set for Monday, June 5, 2017 at 7 p.m. as part of the Selectboard meeting. He 
said that he needs to get the work going. Young noted that Town Counsel said that a hearing 
must be held. 

 

Magi MOVED to hire Timothy Gray and Matthew Woollven at $16.00 per hour and Noah 
Horton at $11.00 per hour for Warwick Broadband projects. Contingent upon satisfactory 
reference checks. Erviti SECONDED.  Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 



  
5.  Re-Ratify Buy Recycled Products Policy—Young said that this policy was originally 

adopted by the Selectboard back in 1998. He explained that DEP grant eligibility requires this 
policy be in place and to re-ratify it would strengthen our stand with respect to future grant 
applications. Young also pointed out that this version requires a minimum of 30% post-
consumer recycled content, whereas the 1998 version required only 20%. 

 
 
 
 

 
6. Selectboard Reports—Magi said that she was almost run off the road by a semi-truck on 

Route 78 and wondered how much damage these trucks do to our roads and if their weight 
exceeds the maximum capacity for the small bridges. Young said that speed enforcement is the 
best way to control the problem. Ruggiero inquired if the speed limit can be lowered and 
suggested it be set at 35 mph. Erviti said that the recent State speed study determined the speed 
limits. Young noted that these speed limits have been filed with the courts. 

 Pruyne asked the other Board members if they had read his Email regarding President Trump. 
Magi said that she felt there are enough others looking into this already and that we have 
enough to deal with here in Town. Erviti said that he read the Constitution and by his reading 
he found it unclear as to whether Trump is in violation. 

 
7. Coordinator Report—Young said that the heat pump project application was submitted on 

May 12th, reviewed by DOER and approved on May 16th. He said that construction would 
commence as soon as May 23rd. Young noted that the completion of this project will allow us 
to get very close to achieving the mandatory 20% reduction in energy usage by town 
government within 5 years. 

 
8. Public Comment—None. 
 
9. New and Other Business Unanticipated at Time of Meeting Posting —None.  
 
IV.Adjournment  
 

At 6:57 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0.  
 
Documents consulted at this meeting: 
*Draft Minutes of May 8, 2017 Selectboard meeting 
*Coordinator Report dated May 19, 2017 
*Employment applications for Timothy Gray, Noah Horton and Matthew Woollaven 
*Town of Warwick Recycled Product Purchasing Policy 1998 
*Town of Warwick Recycled Product Purchasing Policy May 22, 2017 
 

Magi MOVED to schedule the Broadband Pole Hearing on Monday, June 5, 2017 at 7 p.m.  
Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Magi MOVED to re-ratify the Recycled Products Purchasing Policy. Erviti SECONDED. 
Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 



*Emails between David Young and Jane Pfister dated May 12 and May 16, 2017 Re: Warwick GC   
  ASHP project and Warwick GC Grant 
*Letter from David Young to Jim Barry dated May 11, 2017 Re: Warwick heat pump project 
*Excerpt of article about the 1900 gift of an ornamental iron watering trough from 
  Mrs. Edward Thayer to the Town of Warwick 
*Petition for Pole and Wire Locations for Warwick Broadband dated May 22, 2017 




